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Police Contact Numbers...making neighbourhoods safer together
Bedfordshire Police (Eaton Bray)

General Assistance   (Recommended Number)    01234 841212
Leighton Buzzard Police Station/P.C.Viv Dady   01582 473418

P.C. Viv Dady Mobile 07908520148
Typetalk: 18001 01582 437418

Email:  SNT.Leighton-Rural@Bedfordshire.pnn.police.uk
Thames Valley Police (Edlesborough, Dagnall & Northall)

0845 8505505

Village Hall Bookings
To book your local village hall for an event please contact the following:

Northall: Lorna Cubbage,Tel:  220361
Eaton Bray: Norman Lee, Tel: 222831

Dagnall: Elizabeth Coates, Tel: 01442 842550
Edlesborough Memorial Hall: Beverly Sage, Tel: 01525 229509

Focus would like to remind contributors that the deadline for 
articles is the 10th of the preceding month

Thank you
Tessa Williamson would like to say a very sincere thank you for all the cards, flowers 
and messages of sympathy received after the death of her dear husband, Humphrey.
The kindliness and sincerity of the Rev. Peter Dudeney who conducted the service 
at Edlesborough Methodist Chapel, where Humphrey had been a member for many 
years was particularly appreciated.
Many thanks to everyone for their support.
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Village Diaries April 2009

Weekly
Mon-Fri (term time) Eaton Bray Pre-school, Eaton Bray Lower School, 01525 

220468
Mon-Fri (term time) Dagnall Under 5’s, Dagnall Village Hall, 9.30-12 noon, Mrs 

Ann Tobin 07816 358342
Mon-Fri (term time) Edlesborough Under 5’s Pre-School, Edlesborough Memorial 

Hall, Sue 01525 222199
Mon-Thu (term time) Totternhoe Pre-school, mornings, Totternhoe Memorial Hall, 

Kay 07956 526635
Mondays Pilates, 10.45am, St.Giles Church Hall, Totternhoe, Lisa: 01582 

412426
Mondays (term time) Mums & Tots Group, 1-2.30pm, Grace Community Church
Mondays (term time) 2nd Eaton Bray Rainbows, girls 5-7 years, Edlesborough 

Memorial Hall, 4.45 - 5.45pm, Lyn 01525 222518
Mondays (term time) 2nd Eaton Bray Brownies, girls 7- 10 years, Edlesborough 

Memorial Hall, 6 - 7.30pm, Sarah 01525 229194
Tuesdays Yoga, Northall Village Hall, 1.30-3pm, Doreen 01525 377542
Tuesdays Line Dancing, 1.30-3p.m., Eaton Bray Village Hall, Lyn Stubbs 

220731
Tuesdays Baby’s First Cafe (Support for Breastfeeding mums), 10.15 - 

11.45 am,  Pitstone Memorial Hall
Tuesdays Pilates, 10am-12noon, Eaton Bray Village Hall, Nicky Roussou 

07861 161680
Tuesdays Totternhoe Baby & Toddler Group, 9.30-11.30am, Totternhoe 

Village Hall, 07986 730922
Tuesdays Northall Toddler Group, 10am - 12 noon, Northall Village Hall, 

Ellie 01525 222144
Tuesdays Tap & Ballet Classes, John Latus School of Dance, 4-8pm, 

Eaton Bray Village Hall, 01582 620576
Tuesdays Fortnightly Coffee Morning, Bring & Buy, Table Top Sale, 10-12noon, 

Salvation Army Hall, Booth Place, Eaton Bray
Weds (term time) Cheeky Monkeys Under 5’s Playtime, 1:00pm - 2:45pm, Eaton 

Bray  Village Hall, Contact Louise on 07784 165259
Wednesdays Chi Kung & Wu Chi classes, Coffee Tavern 11am - noon
Wednesdays Pilates, 7.15pm, Northall Village Hall, Lisa: 01582 412426
Wednesdays Egyptian Dance Class, 7–8.30pm at Eaton Bray Village Hall. 

Contact: Soraya 01525 853360
Thurs (term time) Baby & Toddlers Group, Dagnall Village Hall, 12:45 - 2:45pm 

(12:15 if bringing lunch) Contact Michelle Tel 01442 842 676
Thursdays Yoga, Northall Village Hall, 11.30am-1pm 01525 377542
Thursdays Keep fit, 2-4pm, Eaton Bray Village Hall, Mrs Johnson 220304 
Thursdays Kfa Body Moves 40+, Fitness through movement, exercise & 

dance. 8-9pm, Edlesborough School, Pat 01582 668735
Thursdays Baby & Toddler Group, Salvation Army Hall, Booth Place, 

Eaton Bray, 9.30-11.30am
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Thursdays Keep Fit Edlesborough School, 8pm Tel: 01582 668735
Thursdays Jazzercise, 9.30-10.30am, Eaton Bray Village Hall, Angela 

Veryard, 01525 715208
Thursdays Karate, 7-9pm, Eaton Bray Village Hall, Brian Bates 07958 

348086
Fridays Tap & Ballet Classes, John Latus School of Dance, 4-8pm, Eaton 

Bray Village Hall, 01582 620576
Saturdays Jazzercise, 9.30-10.30am, Eaton Bray Village Hall, Angela 

Veryard, 01525 715208
Saturdays Drama Class for Children, 10.35am-12.35pm, Eaton Bray Village 

Hall, Claire Casey, 07792 508591
Monthly
1st Monday Eaton Bray Parish Council Meeting,7.30pm, The Coffee Tavern
1st Monday Eaton Bray W.I. Meeting, 7.30pm, Eaton Bray Village Hall, 

Contact Sheila Beal on 01525 221185
1st & 3rd Tuesday Dunstable & District Orbit Club meet at Dunstable Rugby Club at 

8pm. For details contact 01525 222441 or 01582 755147
1st Sunday Grace Baptist Church Service, 3pm, all welcome, David Coleman 

01582 664990
2nd Tuesday Toddlers’ Church, St Mary’s, Eaton Bray, 2.00pm
2nd Tuesday Dunstable & District Local History Society meeting, 7.45pm, 

Methodist Church Hall, Dunstable (opposite Wilkinson)
2nd Tuesday Edlesborough W.I. Meeting, 7.30 pm, Edlesborough Memorial 

Hall
2nd Wednesday 8.15pm Healing Service in St Mary’s Church
2nd Thursday CAMEO Coffee, tea & chat, 10am-12noon, Edlesborough 

Methodist Church
3rd Thursday Edlesborough Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm, Memorial Hall
3rd Sunday Lunch club 11.30 to 2.00pm, Eaton Bray Village Hall, Chris 

Hewitt 222288
Other Regular Events
1st, 15th & 29th Bingo, Dagnall Village Hall 8pm.
3rd Leukaemia Research Coffee Morning, 2 Dunstable Road, Dagnall, 

10.30 am.
21st Dagnall Over 60’s Village Hall 2pm Speaker Mrs Paula Bonarius
One Off/Annual/Irregular Events
9th Play around the Parishes, 10am-12.30pm, Edlesborough. Full 

details at www.aylesburyvaledc.gov.uk/play or 01296 585210.
15th Play around the Parishes, 10am-12.30pm, Dagnall. See above.
18th Quiz, Eaton Bray Village Hall, 7.30pm, £8 per person, Bookings: 

Ross 01525 221411
18th Dunstable Downs Rotary Club Charity Quiz Evening, 7.30pm, 

Edlesborough Memorial Hall, £9, Bookings: 01525 222711
24th EDaN Youth Beetle Drive 7-9pm, Dagnall Village Hall. Contact 

01442 842550
26th Carnival Queen & Princess Selection, 1115am, Eaton Bray Village 

Hall. Entry forms: Yvonne 01525 220943. Deadline 15 April
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Eaton Bray Cricket Club
The cricket season starts with a home match versus Edlesborough on 
Saturday 18 April.  The club is again searching for new players. Despite 
it being a solvent, successful and highly sociable club, it is always 
looking to increase its membership, especially from those living in the 
village. The club can accommodate any level of playing ability as it 

runs three distinct teams. Two elevens play league cricket on Saturdays with the first 
team reigning champions. On Sundays the club plays friendly-cricket which provides 
ample opportunities to bat and bowl.  So regardless of whether you are young or old, 
small or big (not too big!), contact Ian Jones 07956 340888, or if you are brave, attend 
net practice on a Friday night at the Rye Gardens ground. 
The club held its Annual General Meeting in February and elected its officers for the 
coming year; President Lee Bearton, Chairman Martin Quinn, Treasurer Ian Jones, 
Secretary Michael Jarrett, Grounds Manager Mick Flecknell, Saturday Captains Andy 
Norris & Darren Kerins, Sunday Captain Josh Peacock
MJ

To The Future
Last month I told you about two events that were happening in the future as if they had 
already happened (are you still with me?)
If you read the Dunstable Gazette you would have see some old GI’s looking terribly 
smug at the Hall’s official opening. Well, we do admit to a bit of smugness after all the 
hard work!
We followed that with the Food, Humour and Dance on the 28th of February, a new 
venture, which was attended by 120 people. May I thank all those who came along that 
night and all the helpers who helped prepare and do the usual on the night, we raised a 
considerable amount of money for both the Hall and Tennis Club.
Now the future:
We are holding another one of our fabulous Quizzes, in conjunction with Eaton Bray 
Tennis Club, on April 18th and hope that we can yet again get somewhere near the 
160 people who turned up last October. The cost is still only £8 including supper (no 
surprises as to what it will be) and we hope you can get a team up or even come along 
by yourselves. We will try to put you with like minded people. 
As to the hall itself:  A working party has sat down and tried to put some order to the 
next phases of the continued improvements to the hall. This plan will be submitted to 
the trustees at their next meeting and after that we will let you know what is coming 
up next.
Just a reminder, that two free tickets are available, for the first person to let me know 
what page the advert for the Quiz is on.
Coming up in June is our 6th Beer Festival, Friday 5th & Saturday 6th, more information 
next time.
For tickets or any further information, contact Ross on 221411 or ross.bagni@btinternet.
com
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EDLESBOROUGH SURGERY 01525 221630
Cow Lane Edlesborough

Dr M R Jones, Dr J R Bell,
Dr Stephanie Johnston, Dr Helena Verwey

We offer a full range of health services at the surgery

EDLESBOROUGH PHARMACY 01525 223181
Pharmacist - Claire Clarke

Friendly, reliable professional service at the pharmacy
All doctors, dentists and hospital prescriptions dispensed

Professional advice always available
Herbal/Homeopathic products available

In addition-Disability Aids, e.g. wheelchairs, walking frames
Incontinence Aids, Ostomy Products

Special Orders on Request

Carpet & Upholstery Cleaning
Professional & Local

All work guaranteed - not happy, don’t pay
Powerful equipment means drier much 

quicker than other methods
100% Guaranteed no chemicals left in carpet 

when dry therefore will not easily resoil 
& perfectly safe for children & pets

Recommendations account for 90% of my work
Absolutely no hard sell

Telephone Colin for a Free Quote

DEEP-CLEAN
01525 851 811

www.deep-cleaners.co.uk
Email: colin@deep-cleaners.co.uk
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30 Years Experience
Domestic & Commercial Security

Burglar Alarms
Redcare Monitored Systems

Intercoms
CCTV

Access Systems
Locks

Quality Installations – Competitive Prices
Insurance Approved       Free Surveys

       SECURITY
01525 378222

Slicketts Lane, Edlesborough, LU6 2JD

CERTIFICATE NO. NAC/G/2113
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The EDaN Project   -   Traffic Management Team
Bringing Country Roads back to the Villages

Country roads - quiet winding lanes through rural villages. 
Let’s reflect back to driving in the 50’s and 60’s.
Tyres were narrow, and many considered roadworthy if the canvas 

was not showing.
Brakes were shoes within drums activated by cables, or if lucky, by poor hydraulics.
Steering wheels were large, to assist in the effort of turning the front wheels. 
Heaters were useless.
The de-mister was the back of your glove.
Indicators were a hand out of the window.
0-60mph was minutes, not seconds.
If the car wouldn’t start with the ignition key there was always the starting handle.
So remember, or imagine, changing direction on a road 50 years ago. First wind down 
the window!  By hand!!  Put your arm straight out, turning right; round in circles, 
turning left; wave it up and down, slowing down.  To slow down it was best to change 
down gears; this was a known constant and more reliable than brakes. The steering 
wheel was fed through the hands to apply enough pressure to turn the front wheels 
(not necessarily at exactly the same time) and the tyres would only grip the road under 
gradual acceleration and braking. Motoring was both a skill and an adventure.
When choosing a car we now have choices :- Power brakes, ABS, Power steering, 
Traction control, Bucket seats, Heated seats, Seat position memory, Safety belts, Air 
bags, SIPS (side impact protection systems),Wind screen washers back and front, Head 
light washers, Intermittent windscreen wipers , Rear wind screen wipers, Reversing 
lights, Reversing sensors, Electric windows, Heated windows, Central locking, A.C., 
Radios, CD players, DVD players, Telephones, GPS, and so it goes on.
We now drive around in a bubble of luxury and safety that is fitting for the 21st century. 
So protected are we, that we decide on the speed which is safe for us to drive at. But 
are the pedestrians, horse riders or road side residents any safer than they were back 
in the 50’s and 60’s?  
So where is all this going? Well as villagers in the EdaN project, you identified speed, 
volume, and type of vehicles using our village roads as a concern.
To get our country roads back, the Traffic Management Team, financed by the 
Edlesborough Parish Council, will have SPEEDWATCH, a radar speed detection 
system, at their disposal. This will be deployed around our villages, with emphasis on 
the A4146, with a view to bringing speeds down and to deter some of the HGV’s now 
ploughing up and down our roads. 
It will be in use very soon so do look out for it. Please don’t get caught. Please obey the 
speed limits. If you are obeying the speed limit, so is the vehicle behind you. 
David Gravestock  (e-mail davidgravestoc@btinternet.com)
Lorna Cubbage (e-mail lornacubbage@larums.com) 
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Dial a Ride Bus Service
The EDaN Buses and Transportation Group have been looking at alternative 
methods of transportation for the people of the three villages, especially for 

the elderly or less mobile.
This service is available Monday to Friday 8am to 6pm and can be hired for special 
trips at other times when available.
You need to register with the scheme by telephoning this number: 01296 330088 or 
Email : enquiries@dialaride.org.uk. The cost is usually £5 payable annually and fares 
are roughly equivalent to bus fares for a similar journey.( Bus Passes cannot be used 
unfortunately)
All vehicles are fully accessible and have passenger lifts, shallow steps, grab rails, 
enhanced safety equipment and safety locking secure tracking for wheelchairs. 
Members can go shopping, to work, visit friends, attend day centres, doctor’s surgeries, 
or social events. Any kind of trip you want to make can be arranged.
Another similar service in our area is Buzzer (Leighton Linslade & District Community 
Transport Assn). Tel. 01525 853566  Email Buzzer.Buses@tesco.net. This service 
comes under the same arrangements as Dial a Ride.
You do not need to be elderly or a wheelchair user to join.
The Buses and Transportation Group are working hard on your behalf to try to improve 
the provision of local buses in all three villages. Letters and Emails are urging the Bus 
Companies to revise their routes and timetables. We will keep you informed.
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Stretch your child’s 
imagination in three 
directions at once.

HERE’S a way to spend weekends 
that’ll have 4-16 year olds buzzing. Enrol 
them in Leighton Buzzard’s Stagecoach 
Theatre Arts School where for three hours 
they learn to act, sing and dance.
The skills they learn aren’t just for the stage. 
They grow in confidence, self-reliance and 
self-esteem. Stagecoach training is for life. 
You’ll see new sides to your youngsters 
you’ll want to applaud.
There’s no interview, they take no 
audition. Enthusiasm is all they need. 
For a Prospectus, call Wendy Ashman at 
Stagecoach Leighton Buzzard on 01525 
222715.
www.stagecoach.co.uk/leightonbuzzard
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BRIAN’S SCHOOL
OF MOTORING

grade 5 driving instructor
pass plus registered
excellent pass rate 

block booking discounts
Tel: 01582 535689

Mobile: 07958 348086
Email: bbates.1@ntlworld.com

www.briansschoolofmotoring.org.uk

SPOTLESS
Domestic & Commercial 

Cleaning
Weekly * Fortnightly * One-offs

● Fully Insured
● Family Run Business
● Free In Home Quote
● References Available
● Window Cleaning
● Carpet Cleaning:

For whole house
2 Bed £60
3 Bed £75
4 Bed £85

Tel: 01296 580203 
or Mobile: 07909 934168
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66 High Street 
Eaton Bray

Nr Dunstable Beds

01525~221252

Specialising in advanced colouring, cutting and 
styling techniques. Professional, friendly and 

affordable service for the whole family. 

High Street Hair
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in good spirits
mobile bars

tel/fax: 01525 220443
mob: 07702 712856

ellie@ingoodspirits.co.uk
www.ingoodspirits.co.uk

All Plumbing Repairs 
and Installations
Domestic & Commercial

• Dripping taps
• Sinks
• Overflows
• Boiler Changes 
• Cylinders & Tanks
• Immersion heaters
• Showers & Bathrooms etc
• Leaks, Bursts & Blockages
• Insurance work undertaken

No call-out charge, free estimates

D. NICHOLSON   PLUMBER

01525 872335 
Mobile: 07976 975604

Glebe Farm Cottage, Dunstable Rd, Toddington

Emergency 
Service
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Eaton Bray with Edlesborough Parish News
Churchwardens: Chris Banks (221556) and Peter Bennett (221284).

Hon. Assistant Priest: The Revd John Heffer, 35 Pebblemoor, Edlesborough - Tel: 220618
We tend to take our leisure time for granted these days, but back in the early nineteenth 
century, before the introduction of bank holidays, Christmas Day and Good Friday 
would have been the only two days of leisure granted to most working people. 
Christmas Day and Good Friday - the days when we celebrate the birth and the death 
of Jesus. Many families have their own traditions of what they do on these two Holy 
Days; and Good Friday is a day when there are plenty of traditions to choose from.
The traditional food for the day, despite the fact that supermarkets stock them all the 
year round, is the hot-cross bun; a rare treat when dripping with melted butter. Perhaps 
your family won’t eat meat on Good Friday or, more specifically, you will eat fish. If 
you are a gardener, Good Friday will be the day when, given reasonable weather, you 
will be sowing your potatoes.
The name Good Friday probably evolved from an earlier designation – God’s Friday 
– in the same way that ‘goodbye’ evolved from ‘God be with you’. For Christians 
the emphasis of Good Friday will be on both Jesus and God. In the morning, many 
hundreds of Christians from the Dunstable and Leighton Buzzard areas, and many 
thousands of Christians nationwide, will take part in marches of witness. Then, in the 
afternoon, services will be held which reflect on Christ’s suffering, either a three hour 
service from noon until 3pm or a one hour service from 2 to 3pm, commemorating 
Christ’s final hours on the cross culminating in his death.
The church has always understood that the day commemorated on Good Friday was 
anything but happy. On that day, Jesus underwent one of the most dreadful tortures 
ever devised by mankind so, since the early centuries of the church, the day has been 
marked by sadness, mourning, fasting, and prayer. But the Christian conviction is that 
the day was also the one in which God’s love was truly revealed. Out of Jesus’ dreadful 
anguish God raised Him from the dead to new and abundant life. And for his followers 
the pain of Good Friday, the not knowing of Holy Saturday, gave way to the joy of 
Easter. So in some parts of Europe, the day is not just called “Good,” but “Great” or 
“Holy” Friday.
So it can be for each of us whenever we experience darkness, pain or suffering, whether 
it be on Good Friday or on any other day. My prayer is that, on Good Friday you will 
take the time to reflect on the suffering of Jesus and on the love of God. Each of us 
needs to know the presence of a Saviour who shares our suffering and experience the 
Easter message, the great affirmation that pain and death do not have to have the final 
word and that God’s redeeming love can still bring us hope and joy and pleasure even 
in the darkest and most difficult times.
And if we can catch a glimpse of such resurrection experiences in our own lives then 
we can proclaim with confidence the Easter message “The Lord is risen – He is risen 
indeed. Alleluia.” A happy and glorious Easter to you all.
Gordon – Lay Reader

From the Parish Registers
Funerals – “Grant them, O Lord, eternal rest”
 February 27   Gwendoline Overhill  of Wallace Drive, Eaton Bray
 March  6 Amelia Eliza (‘Daisy’) Pateman  of The Paddocks, Wellhead
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Services at St Mary’s Church
SUNDAYS : 8.00am  – The Eucharist
  10.00am – PARISH SUNG EUCHARIST (with Sunday School)

On Third Sunday of each month:
10.00am – WORSHIP FOR EVERYONE a shorter, less formal 
service (Those who wish to attend a Communion Service on 
that Sunday are reminded that there is a Family Communion at 
10.30am at All Saints’, Dagnall, where they are assured of a warm 
welcome.)

WEEK-DAYS : 
 Tuesday: 2.00pm   (2nd Tuesday) – Toddlers’ Church
 Wednesday:   9.30am  – Eucharist
  EVERYONE WELCOME AT THESE SERVICES

BAPTISMS, WEDDINGS AND FUNERALS
Enquiries for these should be made in the first instance to:-

BAPTISMS – Mrs Eileen Bennett (221284)
WEDDINGS & PROCLAMATION OF BANNS – Mrs Jenny Hewett (220295)

FUNERALS – Mr Peter Bennett (221284)
or leave a message at the Parish Office (222254)

13 Rock Lane
Leighton Buzzard

LU7 2QQ
Dear Friends at St Mary’s and All Saints’,
I want to thank you most sincerely for the generous gifts you presented to Katrina and 
myself on Sunday, 8 March. It was a most enjoyable day, and the events will remain in 
our memories for a very long time.
I am delighted with the multimedia projector – until now I could not project any 
of my digital photographs other than on the computer screen, as became evident in 
responding to more recent invitations to give an illustrated talk to various groups. 
Now it’s no holds barred! And we shall have plenty of scope buying things for the new 
house with the John Lewis vouchers. Thank you all so much for being so generous. 
And the flowers were absolutely gorgeous.
By the time you read this we shall be settled in our new home and adjusting to a 
new way of life. At times it seemed as if it would never be ready for us, as the work 
schedules fell further and further behind, but these things come right in the end! 
So many of you, both members of the churches and residents in the community have 
sent cards and kind wishes, and we thank you for all of them.
Now you must prepare for the next chapter in the life of the Parish of Eaton Bray with 
Edlesborough, and I assure you of my good wishes and prayers as you begin the search 
for a new priest to minister among you. May God bless you all.
MALCOLM
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James B Chadburn MBHI 
Fine Antique clocks & Barometers

Specialist in repairs &
restorations.

Valuations & clock
finding service.

Advice & assistance on
formation & disposal of
private clock collections.

Quality clocks/barometers
Bought & sold.

Telephone 01525 221165
Mobile 07790 000629

E-mail: jbchadburn@lineone.net
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MON 7.45pm Brewers Hill Sch  
WED 7.45pm Queensbury Sch
THU & SAT 9.30am St Mary’s

Eaton Bray Village Hall
THU 7.30pm Leagrave Primary

Tel: Angela  01525 715208
*FREE CLASS 

WITH THIS AD*
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Gas Boiler Servicing
Over 30 years experience

Have your boiler serviced by a
CORGI registered engineer from £60

Other services available:
Maintenance, repair and installation of all domestic

gas appliances, including L.P.G.
Boiler installations, landlord safety certificates,

power flushing, pre-purchase surveys and plumbing.

Free Quotes, no call out fee, and free 
friendly advice on all of the above

Edwards Gas &
Heating Services

Eaton Bray

Tel 01525 220626
Email:

stevethegas@orange.net
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Will Kimberley
Garden Services

01442 255784
Phone for a free no obligation 

written estimate.

Fiona@wkgardenservices.co.uk

• High hedges a speciality
• Overgrown gardens cleared
• Fences erected and repaired
• Tree Lopping
• Fruit tree pruning
• Shrub trimming
• General garden tidy up’s
• In fact any job in the garden!

TMS Chauffeur
Services

Luton £20.00
Heathrow T1,2,3 £50.00
Heathrow T4,5 £55.00
Gatwick £75.00
Stansted £65.00
London, Theatres, Stations,
 Ports. Distance no object.

For a professional reliable 
service call:

01582 667710
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A warm welcome awaits you at
The Village Swan

* Enjoy Real Ale and Fine Wines *
* Excellent Homemade Dishes *

* Traditional English Lunch & Evening Menu *
* Fish & Chip Night - Thursdays - eat in or take away

Curry Night - Fridays - eat in or take away
Pizzas available till 10.30pm Tuesday to Saturday *

* SUNDAY ROAST 12:00 until early evening *

BOOK TO AVOID DISAPPOINTMENT
Quiz Night 1st Monday of each month

Safe Beer Garden * Theme Nights
The Village Swan, Ivinghoe Aston, LU7 9DP 

For more details of current events:
Tel: 01525 220544 or 

Email: TheVillage.Swan@virgin.net or pop in and see us
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Dagnall News
Over 60’s
During March we had our first trip out of the year. We visited once again the restaurant 
at the Bell in Winslow. The carvery lunch is a favourite meal for our members.
On March 28th we also had another visit by Jean Martyn who entertained a packed 
audience in the Village Hall. Her expertise as an organist is to be admired and her 
ability to truly “entertain” is very much appreciated.
Our April meeting is on the 21st when we welcome Mrs Paula Bonarius for a talk on 
the A. K. Wildlife Hospital.
Dagnall School
Dagnall School Centenary 1909 – 2009
Dagnall School is 100 years old this year 
and we shall be celebrating this event on 
Saturday 11th July 2009.  
We would like to invite all past pupils and 
staff to join us on this day and anyone 
else who would like to come along and 
celebrate this wonderful event with us. 
If you would like to join us, please call 
Kathy in the school office on 01442 842473.  Thank you to those people who have 
already called in.
Dagnall Under Fives 
The children had great fun making 
Mardi-Gras masks and shakers for 
their very own playgroup mini-carnival 
which included limbo dancing!  
In March our topic was Under The Sea 
and the children enjoyed lots of related 
activities and learning about colours 
with the help of Rainbow Fish.  We 
celebrated World Book Day and the 
children all brought in their favourite 
book to share and discuss.  Red Nose 
Day was spent in our pyjamas but no-
one was feeling sleepy especially with 
all those yummy treats on our cake stall!  
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Have you ever wondered why an Electrical and Flooring Shop
is situated in the middle of Eaton Bray and Edlesborough?

JANES is a family business which for over 115 years has been 
serving the needs of the local people of Edlesborough, Eaton Bray,      

and the surrounding villages and towns further a field...
After more than two centuries of farming and farrier 
background Ezra Janes broke away from the family 
tradition and commenced making shoes for people 
instead of horses. 
After three years of operating his business from his 
cottage he decided to build and design his own house 
and shop on the High Street in Edlesborough, and in 
1891 the original eight room building was erected.  This building now forms the main 
part of Janes. 
The Cobblers shop started off in the far right room with the flat roof, this now displays 
our LCD TV’s. 
Ezra  travelled by his horse and cart to Dagnall, Ringshall, Pitstone and Little 
Gaddesden collecting shoe orders and repairs. We still travel to these villages and many 
other areas delivering products to our customers. You may even see Andrew (Ezra’s 
Great, Great Grandchild) doing the same thing, but at break neck speed…!

Erza’s son Charles continued the business and started to add new 
products such as Cycles and the money making game of Wireless 
Accumulators. Then his sons Philip and Donald added more Electrical 
products as they became more popular in modern times, then to Martin 
and Peter Janes adding flooring to the  collection. 
Although our trading lines have evolved in every way over the years, 
and having closed the shoe shop in 1995 we now concentrate on 
White Goods, Bikes, TV’s as well as our biggest growth area  being 
the Carpet and Flooring. Now in our 5th Generation with Andrew 
and Louise (son and daughter of Martin) we hope that we have not 
lost the attention to detail and old fashioned standard of service 
that we feel our customers deserve. If you have never tried the Janes 
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Ezra Janes
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experience whether for Batteries or a new TV or Carpet then we challenge you to try 
today.
If you are already one of our valued customers then thank you  for your support and 
we hope to see you again very soon.

4-6 High Street, Edlesborough, Dunstable Beds LU6 2 HS
tel:01525 220208 fax 01525 222802 www.janeltd.co.uk

Top Tips For Buyers Returning To The Housing Market
A Home Sale Network survey reports signs of an increase in buyers returning to the 
housing market at the end of 2008, and suggests some Top Tips to Home Buyers for 
2009. 
If you are looking to move home this year, The Wilkinson Partnership members of 
national, independent estate agency network Home Sale Network in Leighton Buzzard 
offers hope of increased buyer activity for 2009 and some top tips to help make the 
most of today’s market. 
In a survey conducted in the first week of January 2009, 49% of respondents to a 
Home Sale Network member questionnaire indicated that they had seen an increase 
in the number of buyer enquires in November and December 2008. Of the Home 
Sale Network respondents who had experienced increased buyer enquiries, 28% said 
enquiries had picked up by between 
1-5% and 56% indicated pick up had been between 6-10%. Furthermore, 63% of 
respondents who reported more buyer enquiries also indicated that these enquiries had 
resulted in an increased number of offers for property. 
Asked for their top tips for buyers in 2009, Home Sale Network respondents said:
Top Tips for 2009’s Home Buyers 
1. A housing downturn may be the best time to trade-up as any price reduction on 

your old home is likely to be less than the reduction on the home you are planning 
to buy. 

2. A house is a home and should be regarded primarily as a place to live. 
3. Knowing the area you are buying in is key to purchase success. (If you are moving 

outside your locality, ask your local Home Sale Network member to recommend 
a fellow Network member in the new area that can offer you purchase help and 
advice.) 

4. Consider the increased savings from any price reduction you receive by purchasing 
now when compared to the possibility of a smaller price saving if the market 
allows. 

5. A house purchase should be viewed not as a short term commitment but one offering 
value in the longer term.  

Simon Wilkinson from The Wilkinson Partnership said, “We believe that 2009 could 
be a year in which canny buyers may really benefit from the market. As Home Sale 
Network’s Top Tips for 2009 Buyers notes, those looking to trade-up as well as first 
time buyers and those in rented accommodation may reap rewards in the current 
market. It is also reassuring to see an encouraging number of Home Sale Network 
survey respondents reporting an increase in buyer enquiries towards the end of 2008. 
We are cautiously optimistic that this will continue in 2009.” 
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Some comments from our recent Ofsted report (Jan 09):

Children are consistently offered a stimulating range of activities and 
opportunities which enable them to make good progress towards the 

Early Learning Goals.

Staff have a good understanding of creating a safe and welcoming 
environment . . .

Staff support children well and encourage them to be active in their 
learning and to think critically.

We are a committee run playgroup operating five mornings a week 9:30 
– 12:00 for children aged 2½ to school age.

If you would like to find out if your child would be happy here, 
please phone our Playgroup Leader, Ann Tobin on 07816 358 342.
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Edlesborough School
The children in Year 2 at Edlesborough School were asked to write an 
adventure story and here are two examples:

Jack and the dragon by Louise Jearrad 
One day Jack went in the wood, he went deep in the wood, he climbed up a tree.  He 
saw some smoke by his house so he jumped from branch to branch in the direction 
of his house.  Suddenly he saw a dragon!  Jack changed direction and got down from 
the tree.  The dragon saw him and chased after Jack …. BUMP!   He ran straight into 
a larger, more frightening looking dragon.   Jack felt scared.  He picked up a stick 
to protect himself.  “Hello” said the big dragon.  “I am looking for my baby dragon.  
Her name is Firey.  Have you seen her?”. “Oh yes I have” exclaimed Jack.  Who was 
rather confused that the dragon was speaking!  “Firey was by my house, deep in the 
wood.  Then she was chasing me when I bumped into you so she shouldn‘t be too far 
behind.”
As they listened they could hear:  hop hop puff, hop hop puff, hop hop puff.  It was 
getting louder as it got closer to them. “Oh Firey, I’m over here.  I thought I had lost 
you!” shouted the mummy dragon.   Firey hopped and puffed all the way over to her.   
“Thank you for leading me back to my mummy.”    Jack was so happy he ran all the 
way home for his tea.

Pigs in space by Oliver Ryan
Once there were 3 pigs who decided they wanted to go to space.  They made their 
rocket out of cardboard and sellotape.  The painted it red and painted the windows 
white with black spots.  The pigs names were Dolly, Alife, Cindy.  Up and up they went 
into space as far as they could go.  When 
they reached the planet, they were very 
excited because there was a big swimming 
pool and it was really warm.   All 3 pigs 
jumped into it.  There were lots of beautiful 
coloured fish swimming about with them.   
They were gold, silver, purple and green.   
Suddenly they saw a small ship.  They 
were very scared.  Cindy said “Shall we go 
and hide?”.   “No” said Alife, “Let’s go and 
see who the ship belongs to”.   So off they 
swam to see the ship.  The ship belonged 
to 5 other pigs, so they all made friends 
and had a party.  Then they saw something 
glimmering in the water, they went nearer 
and hearer and it was a net with one of their 
friends caught in it, so they all helped to get 
him out.  All of a sudden a pelican came 
and scooped the three pigs up in his beak 
and took them back to their spaceship.   It 
was time to go home because their tea was 
ready.  They said goodbye to their friends 
but never forgot them.

NORTHALL & DISTRICT
AGE CONCERN

WEDNESDAY LUNCH CLUB

WANTED
Leader and Deputy Leader

(due to retirement of present Leaders)
for this well established, thriving club

Both are paid positions.
Leaders, who are well supported 

by Trustees, transport and cooking 
teams, will need to provide a friendly, 

stimulating and safe
environment for the members

Do YOU have the qualities and talents 
required?

Interested? 
then contact The Chairman

Tel 01525 221154
Email idorsetian@yahoo.co.uk
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For all your plumbing 
& gas requirements
01582 481525

General Plumbing ● Servicing ● Breakdowns 
& repairs to Gas Boilers inc. L.P.G. ● Gas Fires 
● Warm Air Heaters ● Cookers ● Unvented Hot 
Water Heaters ● Central Heating Powerflushing 
● New Radiators ● Cylinders and Water Tanks
CORGI Registered & Fully Insured

www.plumbingandgas.org.uk

COFFEE TAVERN
High Street, Eaton Bray

Hall for hire suitable for approximately 
50 people with kitchen facilities 

available. Also two smaller rooms ideal 
for committee meetings

FOR BOOKINGS:
PHONE SYLVIA HIGNELL

ON 01525 220891



33



34

Highlights of the Minutes of the Eaton Bray Parish Council Meeting
Held in The Coffee Tavern on Monday 2nd March 2009 at 7:30pm

Proposed Skateboarding Area
A number of residents addressed the Parish Council with their concerns for the 
proposed Skateboarding area at School Lane Recreation Ground.  The Parish Council 
informed those present that as part of their investigations they had been in contact with 
a number of Parish/Town Council’s within the Herts, Beds and Bucks area to gauge 
their opinion on the skatepark installed in their area.  The feedback from these councils 
was very positive all stating that the skatepark had improved their area, there was no 
increase in anti-social behaviour and were all well used and enjoyed by all.  Another 
resident, who agrees with the project, expressed their concern with a circular received 
through the door from an unknown sender listing a number of reasons why a skatepark 
should not be built.  The resident was concerned that this gave the wrong impression 
of the proposal and that it was not entirely accurate.  They also believed the circular to 
be unjust in that it asked those who were happy with the skatepark not to write to the 
Parish Council whilst those who opposed to the proposed build do so.  Both parties, 
whether for or against this proposal, have the right to write to the council with their 
opinion. 
If parishioners would like to see a working skateboarding area, then they could visit 
Stevenage where a similar structure has been built, although it is much larger than the 
one proposed in the village.
Police Representative
PC Viv Dady addressed the meeting and informed the Parish Council that she is 
getting another PCSO to support her, meaning that PCSO Joanne Glenn will solely be 
responsible for Eaton Bray and Totternhoe.  It was again reiterated the importance for 
all members of the public to report anything they see (crime/suspicious) by contacting 
the local police; all contact numbers are listed in the FOCUS magazine and Parish 
Website.  A concern that many people have, and therefore are reticent in contacting the 
police, is that if they witness a crime or see something suspicious, by reporting it their 
name will be given out.  PC Dady confirmed that all callers’ names are confidential.
Homewatch Areas In Eaton Bray
After an approach by Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinators in the area, the Parish 
Council agreed with their observations that there is a need for more Homewatch areas 
within the Parish. Homewatch is also fully supported by the local police.  If you are 
interested in becoming a Homewatch Co-ordinator, then please contact the Parish 
Clerk for more details.
Mill End Close/Conservation Area Report
A great deal of work has been going on in Mill End Close in the Conservation Area.  
Members of the Parish Council and a group of volunteers have worked extremely hard 
in improving the area and the results are excellent.  There is more work to be done but 
the Parish Council wanted to thank all the members of the Working Group/volunteers 
for all their hard work, time and commitment they have been putting into this project.
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Parish Council Website
The Parish Council Website is an excellent way 
to find out what is happening in your parish.  
There is a Neighbourhood Policing section 
which includes information supplied by the 
local police.  You can find out more details 
regarding the Skateboarding project. A full 
copy of the minutes of Parish Council Meetings can be obtained from the site.  The 
Agenda for the monthly Parish Council Meeting is available from the website 1 week 
prior to the meeting.  There is a Forum page where you can chat and have your opinion 
on items that concern/please you.  And so much more….
Please visit the site; it’s a way to find out what is happening in your area!
Future Eaton Bray Parish Council Meeting Dates
Eaton Bray Parish Council Meeting: Mon 6th April 2009, 7:30pm at The Coffee 
Tavern 
Annual Parish Meeting, Tues 5th May 2009, 7:30pm at The Coffee Tavern 
Annual Meeting of the Parish Council: Wed 6th May 2009, 7:30pm at The Coffee 
Tavern 
Contact Details for Eaton Bray Parish Clerk: 
Parish Office: 20 Good Intent, Edlesborough, LU6 2RD [Tel: 01525 222601/Email: 
clerk@ebpc.co.uk]
Parish Council Website: www.ebpc.co.uk

Eaton Bray
Parish Council Meetings
1st Monday of every month
7.30pm The Coffee Tavern

Next Meeting: Mon 6th Apr 09

CALLING ALL LOCAL 
MUSICIANS!

We are looking for local jazz, pop, folk, and rock singers to perform 
in a special ‘festival’ music tent at this year’s carnival.  This should 

be a really entertaining day and hopefully will raise lots of money for 
Carnival funds.  If you would like to take part in a great music event 
on Saturday 4 July 2009, please telephone 01525 220535 for more 

information about auditions.  
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Is Your Will Up To Date?
The importance of having a Will cannot be overstated. Your Will must be valid, record 
your current wishes and be accessible to the executors if it is to do the job you expect 
of it.  

Here Is A Check List For You
1. Are the executors and trustees (and substitutes) still those you want? 
2. Are the Guardians (and substitutes) still those you want?
3. Does the distribution of your estate and any specific gifts reflect your current 

wishes? 
4. Are there beneficiaries, people or charities, that need to be added or deleted? 
5. Is the possibility of all primary beneficiaries dying in a single incident catered for?
6. If any of your assets were to be held in trust, e.g for minors, is the guidance for the 

executors on the management of those assets up to date?**
7. If you were to leave a child without a parent does the guidance for the Guardian(s) 

reflect your current wishes?**
8. Is the record of your wishes in respect of your funeral arrangements up to date? **
** These could be within the text of the Will or recorded in papers that accompany it.
If you are a couple and own your home
9. Does the Will include a trust that will ensure the beneficiaries receive optimum 

benefits by protecting the estate from the outcome of 
 -  an enforced sale of the home to meet future long term care costs.
 -  the surviving partner entering a new relationship, incurring debts etc.
If you are married or are civil partners and own your home 
10. Do trusts in your Will have the potential to avoid all inheritance tax no matter how 

large an estate you leave?
NB A Discretionary Will Trust is not enough if your combined estates exceed 
£624,000.
A Will is one of the most important documents you will ever sign and to make sure it is 
correctly prepared you should always choose solicitors who specialise in Family Law.  
Sovereign’s IN HOME Will writing services provide such a service in the comfort 
of your home at a time that suits you for very competitive fees.  
TONY DUKE

Edlesborough W.I.
We were very fortunate, weather wise, on our last two events, as there was no 
snow on either occasion.

Tony Maisey, a retired G.P., paid a third visit to our monthly meeting to give his talk 
on “Concept of Pain”. According to reports from members (I was not present on that 
evening), our speaker was as amusing and informative as on previous occasions.
A week later we held a coffee morning, and raised just under £170 towards W.I. funds. 
It was a really enjoyable morning, with a very good attendence. We were grateful the 
weather had improved so much after the period of snow, and thank Maureen Shipway 
for holding the event at her home.
Val Harris
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 Monday - Friday 9.25 am - 12.00 noon
 Tuesday & Thursday      12.45 pm - 3.15 pm
“The quality of teaching and learning is good. Children are actively involved in their learning, 
play independently and are assisted by staff to develop their confidence.” “Group times at all 
sessions were very positive experiences for all the children and enjoyed by all present.” “Children 
of all ages have the opportunity to develop their skills in all areas, supported by a dedicated staff 
team.” “Children are encouraged to make choices and decisions throughout the day, supported by 
a staff team that know them well.”
These are just a few of the comments made in our fifth OFSTED Report (March 
2008 - available via our website). The report reflects the high quality of learning 
on offer to all children at Edlesborough Under 5’s and highlighted the quality of 
teaching by the staff. We are currently operating a waiting list for 2½ to 4½ year 
olds. If you would like to pop in for a look around, please phone Tracey on 07854 
939226 between 9am - 12 noon, to arrange an appointment. A warm welcome awaits 
you.

For registration details or to place your child on the waiting list,
please phone Sue Pickering: Tel - 01525 222199. 

“We are an Equal Opportunities Employer”     www.edlesboroughunder5s.org.uk

The Leighton Buzzard 
Drama Group

present

 “Out of Focus”
being staged at

Leighton Buzzard 
Theatre

7th - 9th May 2009

Ticket Office:
01582 818801

Edlesbray Players present

 Colour me Happy
16th May 

Eaton Bray Village Hall

Start 7.30pm - doors open 7.00pm

Ploughman’s supper

Box Office open from 15th April
 01525 222283 

Tickets £7.50

In aid of Eaton Bray Village Hall
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How to Enter

To find out more, please 
telephone Yvonne 
Ranson on 01525 

220943 for an entry 
form, or call at 42 The 
Orchards, Eaton Bray.

Entry forms should 
be returned by           

15th April.

St Mary’s Village Carnival
Would you like to lead the Carnival Procession 

and open the Fete on Saturday 4th July?

Are you aged between 8 and 13 years?

If so you could be the Carnival Queen or Princess 
we are looking for.

To take part all you have to do is complete and 
return an entry form (details right) and come along 

to Eaton Bray Village Hall on
Sunday 26 April at 11.15am

when the Queen, Princess and two Attendants will 
be chosen.

Carnival Queen & Princess




















 
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EDaN Youth Beetle Drive
7 – 9 pm on Friday 24th April at Dagnall Village Hall

* 1.50 per ticket including refreshments *
For young people aged 8 to 13 years

Prizes for winners
Come and enjoy this fun, fast, furious and frustrating game

Parents welcome to stay but not to play!

Please phone Liz Coates on 01442 842550
to reserve your place

 Pay at the door

Quiz 
Eaton Bray Village Hall

 Saturday 18th April 2008
This fabulous quiz with quizmaster Keith Blackburn will

still include a free supper with the questions.
Bring you own glasses and drink.

7.30pm for 8pm 
Just £8 per person. 

Teams of up to 8 people
Fabulous prizes!

This event is organised jointly by Eaton Bray Tennis Club
and Eaton Bray Village Hall Fundraising Committee

For bookings contact Ross 221411 & Katrina 01582 661279
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Eaton Bray Methodist Church
On Sunday May 10th at 10.30 am we are to celebrate our Sunday School Anniversary 
with a Family Service led by Ann Pape with the help of our young people. This is 
always a special time in our Church Family life, Do join us.
The “ Ten o’ clock Club” will be holding a Coffee Morning on Saturday May 16th from 
10.00am until 12.00noon to raise funds for their current projects:- Hearing Dogs for 
the Deaf and continued support for the Baby Scanner at Luton & Dunstable Hospital. 
There will be Cakes, Bric-a-Brac and Fancy Goods on sale and everyone is welcome.
A Date for your Diary :- Saturday June 6th “ Cream Tea’s & Garden Fete “ at Chestnut 
Lodge, Leighton Road, Grest Billington, home of the McFarlands.
February has been a very sad month for members and friends of our Chapel as we 
mourn the loss of two very special people, Maurice Sanders and Doug Reed.

Maurice Harold Sanders 8th June 1922 - 16th February 2009.
Maurice was born at 12 High Street Eaton Bray where he continued to live until 
October 2008 when he moved to Totternhoe. Apart from his time in the army during 
the war he lived and worked in the village and will be known by many locally for his 
expertise in Forestry and Timber Haulage and the many books he wrote on this subject. 
Proceeds from these books were donated to CORDA who fund scanners for mobile 
heart diagnostics. Following his own heart problem in 1984 Maurice had vowed to 
raise funds for scanners after Brompton Hospital, as he put it, “fixed me”.
Maurice was baptised in our Chapel and was an active dedicated Methodist throughout 
his life and was inspired to start the first youth club in the circuit at our Chapel in 
November 1949 despite reactions of “ extreme caution and outright horror” (Maurice’s 
own words) by some of the folk. In 1988 following a Youth Club Reunion Maurice’s 
comment was “ To meet men last seen in short trousers and women now grandmothers 
was emotionally demanding. Few are privileged to see the fruits of their efforts as 
this”.
We will miss deeply this elder statesman of our chapel. His support of creative 
worship, his continual reminder to us that our Sunday Schools are our future, his sense 
of humour and his wise words of encouragement to us all.
Our thoughts and prayers are with his daughters Margaret, Hilary, Ruth and all family 
and friends of this very special and unique man.
Herbert Douglas Reed 11th November 1928 - 18th February 2009.
Doug as he was known to family and friends came to our Chapel just over 12 years 
ago. He was always a very cheerful and positve man who despite his many illnesses 
bravely continued to come to chapel and always showed great interest in his chapel 
family.
Doug leaves a wonderful legacy of 5 sons, 1 daughter, 16 grandchildren and one great- 
grandchild, a loving devoted family who gave a most memorable tribute, to a very 
special person at his funeral service.
We thank God for the friendship and fellowship we shared with Doug and extend our 
prayers and heartfelt sympathy to all his family and friends. 
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Preparations for this year’s Carnival on 4th July are already well 
underway!  Before then, we need to select the Carnival Queen, 
Princess and their two attendants.  Would you like to lead the Carnival 
Procession and open the Fete on Saturday 4th July?  If you are aged 

8-13 and would like to do this, there is still time to apply but you need to act quickly.  
The Queen, Princess and attendants will be chosen on Sunday 26th April.  It’s easy to 
enter – complete an application form (phone Yvonne Ranson on 220943 and return the 
form to her by 15th April), then come along to Eaton Bray Village Hall on Sunday 26th 
April at 11.15am, where the winning application form will be drawn.  Winners will 
wear outfits supplied by Confetti Bridal Wear of Tring, have their hair styled by High 
Street Hair and receive a beautiful flower posy from Buds of May.  
Another deadline for Carnival is also approaching; if you want to advertise your 
business in the Carnival programme, please ensure that you have your advert confirmed 
during April, so that we can make sure it will appear as you want it to.
We’re delighted to announce that this year’s Carnival will be opened by Janet Hatfield,  
who is due to retire shortly, after 15 years as head of Edlesborough School.  With 
several thousand children having passed through her care during this time, there will 
be many families in the area with reason to thank her for all the efforts she has made on 
behalf of our children and we are delighted that she can join us on this day.  
There’s still time to get involved in 
Carnival in many ways.  Can you spare 
some time to man a stall on the day itself, 
or perhaps help set up or clear the site?  
We also need offers of transport for the 
equipment used in the carnival and people 
who can volunteer their lorry to take part 
in the parade.  If you’ve goods or prizes 
to donate in our silent auction or can lend 
us tents, gazebos or marquees, we’re very 
keen to hear from you!  In particular, we 
are in urgent need of finding someone with 
NRSWA (New Roads and Street Works 
Act) accreditation who would be willing to 
set out the signs and barriers on Carnival 
Day.
For any of the above please ring Gordon 
Gray on 220136, or leave a message on our 
website – www.stmarysvillagecarnival.
com.
Thank you for your support - and we look 
forward to seeing you on Edlesborough 
Green on 4th July!
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Can you think as far ahead as 14th June 2009?
It will be light. It will be warm.

We will all be enjoying our gardens.
Time then for:

To stage this successful event for a fourth year we will need some 
new gardens as well as revisiting favourites from previous years.

Can you help?
If you might be prepared to open your garden either as a newcomer 

or an old hand please contact Kay Griffiths 01525 222849.
You will be contributing to a growing community event and raising 

money for charity.

The Windmills and Watermills of Bedfordshire
- past, present and future

Hugh Howes
Over a hundred windmills and watermills in over 80 parishes once played a crucial 
role in Bedfordshire’s rural industrial economy. Most of the mills which still existed 
before the Second World War have long since disappeared together with a whole way 
of life swept away by a modern industry.
Several do survive, although most are in a ruinous state. Stevington windmill and 
the watermills at Bromham and Stotfold, however, have 
not only survived but are open to the public and this book 
offers an invaluable guide in explaining their features to the 
modern visitor.
It also provides a history of milling in the County including 
some insights into the skills of those that worked at these 
mills. It then examines all the other surviving wind 
and watermills and some of the problems concerning 
restoration, conversion and after –use of this important part 
of the County’s heritage.
The publication contains references to our own local mills, 
Doolittle Mill and Bellows Mill.
Available in all good bookshops.
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Stuart Ball

Ceramic Wall & Floor
Tiling Specialist

Over 26 yrs Experience

City and Guilds
of London Institute

Tiles supplied or Labour Only

For a reliable service call
your Local Tiler

Eaton Bray 229381
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Eaton Bray Lawn Tennis Club

Six weeks into our new committee under the rigorous leadership of Madame Bernadette, 
and already there’s a feeling of excitement about all our plans for the coming season. 
We come of age this year, as this spring sees the 21st anniversary of that first small 
gathering of tennis-minded enthusiasts in the Coffee Tavern back in 1988. It’s amazing 
to ponder that our club has been in existence for longer than the Nurseries development, 
and even the invention of the internet! So with all the positive vibes emitting from our 
little band of members, we’d love you to share our feelings of optimism this coming 
year, and  come along and join us! Here are a few reasons why you might enjoy some 
tennis in Eaton Bray …
• Membership fees held at last year’s levels. That means a whole family can enjoy 

a year’s tennis for around £10 per month. A junior member pays less for a whole 
week’s playing than the cost of a single Daily Mail – so there’s no competition 
really! 

• Three courts – all bookable and accessible by your own personal solid brass key.
• 8 Teams entered in the League this year – with free tea and sandwiches for away 

matches!
• Floodlights! These magnificent illuminations, allegedly purchased by ex-chairman 

John Palmer from BHS Homeware in Luton, now allow play 24 hours a day 
(providing you switch the lights off by 10pm!)

• A dedicated Clubhouse with changing rooms, toilets, tables, chairs and famous 
wonky cupboard.

• Social playing sessions on Tuesdays and Sundays – everyone made welcome 
whatever standard.

• Our own dedicated website – www.ebltc.org.uk - with all the latest news and gossip 
from the club.

• A ‘Buddy’ system for new members – someone to offer support and 
encouragement.

• Our own Professional Tennis Coach! An ex-Great Britain player, Nick Boys 
is available for 1-2-1 or group coaching and specialises in Junior’s coaching on 
Saturday mornings, beginners upwards. No wonder the other South Beds teams 
quake in their trainers when they see us coming!

• Come and try our Electric Ball Machine! Nick swears by it (and frequently at 
it…)

• And last but by no means least, a Social Calendar that includes:
Saturday 11th April:  Round Robin competition at the courts, a fun contest with strange 
rules that most people master within a couple of years, it’s just as much fun to watch 
as to take part!
Saturday 18th April: Quiz night at the village hall. £8 per person, with the usual 
excellent food thrown in (not literally). Call Ross on 01525 221411 to reserve your 
place.
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Saturday 20th June: Our annual Play Tennis Day. This is a free tennis taster session 
for both adults and children, members and non-members, so bring along as many 
friends and family as you can muster; we’ll have spectacular offers available for any 
new members joining on the day! There’ll be lots of fun tennis related games and 
activities, competitions such as Fastest Serve and Longest Rally against the Coach, 
free giveaways, tennis equipment and clothes for sale, plus our famous BBQ (small 
charge applies but there’ll be up to 48 menu options)! Our ball machine may make a 
special appearance too... so come along and have some fun for a few hours, even if just 
to sit in the sun with a burger and chips (bring your own chips…)
More dates to come soon, including our Club Final’s Day in September, more Round 
Robins, and another potential Quiz Night in October.
So there you have at least 11 good reasons to call us to find out more about how to both 
get fit and enhance your social life all at the same time!
For any further information about the club, including when we get together for our 
social tennis sessions up at the School Lane courts, or our various activities, you can 
visit our website at www.ebltc.org.uk; Alternatively call Bernadette Hillman on 01582 
602587, Coach Nick Boys on 07810 832774, or if they’re all out and I’m not having 
another argument with the ball machine, me, Andy Cross, on 01582 477114.

Table Corner
Are we what we eat?

Well, this is an age-old concern and one that brings many stereotypes to mind. Some 
years ago, the London Institut Francais, keen to advertise the breadth of its French 
language courses, put out a poster simply picturing the stages of development of a 
frog, from egg through tadpole to full maturity. The motif did not require any further 
explanation as it was understood by all. To learn to be French you need to become a 
frog … and the French do eat frog legs. 
Well as a French cuisine specialist, I feel morally obliged to clarify this stereotype. Do 
we eat frog legs? No. Well alright, only very occasionally and mostly at home, or in 
touristy areas where local restaurants make their living overplaying the point! 
The other stereotype about French cuisine is that it is an elaborate affair involving at 
least a dozen courses and different wines ! Heavy and complicated. In fact nothing 
could be further from the truth. The French actually love and live on simple food. 
However, what they do is truly value the quality and freshness of ingredients. How 
else could they get away with having baguette, saucisson and cheese for dinner almost 
every night of the week? 
And somewhere in France I bet a paper is being read right now, over crumbs left from a 
finished baguette, and French eyebrows are being raised at the thought that the British 
don’t eat roast beef each and every day. And that they also aspire to really good food.
Perhaps we are what we eat, but we are not what people assume us to be.
If you would like to try real home made French cuisine hire me to cook a meal for you 
and your friends, at very reasonable rates.
Pascale, The Little Dagnall Catering Company, 01442 842 857 or 07900 498476
www.dagnallcatering.co.uk
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Edlesborough Book Group Review
Engleby By Sebastian Faulks

This novel is written in the form of a memoir and we are introduced to the life and 
times of Michael Engleby, spanning the years from the 1960’s to the present day. We 
meet him initially in his second year at university, a bright scholarship boy from a poor 
background, who has joined the privileged ranks of students at what appears to be a 
Cambridge college. We gradually discover that Mike, as he prefers to be called, is odd. 
He is writing his life down as he sees it, but we as readers start to feel a little uneasy 
about him and the way he conducts himself. He is a petty thief who drinks to excess, 
dabbles in drugs and is apparently untroubled by a conscience. He appears to have an 
encyclopaedic memory, likes music and joins college societies. But he is an obvious 
outsider, a loner on the fringes of other peoples’ lives, deluding himself that he is part 
of the group. These delusions take a sinister turn when he becomes infatuated with a 
fellow student and begins to fantasise about her, convincing himself that she returns 
his feelings, when in fact, she is barely aware of his existence.
As he is writing about his student days, Engleby reminisces about his unhappy childhood 
and his experiences at boarding school and we gradually come to understand just how 
damaged he must be. As his life progresses, he chronicles the changing attitudes and 
social nuances of Britain, but we are not sure by this time, how much of his experiences 
are in his imagination.
Although Mike Engleby is a thoroughly unpleasant character, the author succeeds 
in obtaining some sympathy for him, whilst giving some insight into mental 
disturbance.
The book evoked some very strong opinions and our group was divided in its verdict; 
we either loved or hated it. We discussed the social themes it introduced and also 
speculated on the possible diagnoses of Engleby’s condition. Most of us enjoyed the 
novel and would recommend it as a good book for group discussion.

The National Trust
South Beds Assn
Wednesday 1st April

Public Statements and Private Lives: 
British church monuments through 

the ages
Jane Kelsall - Lecturer in fine arts

7.45pm, Salvation Army Centre, 
Bull Pond Lane, Dunstable
Visitors are welcome at £1

For further information
phone 01582 583688

Dunstable & District
Local History Society
Tuesday 14th April, 7.45pm

Redbournbury Watermill
Flour making the traditional way

by Justin James

Methodist Church Hall, Dunstable

Visitors always welcome
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Letter to the Editors
The Great Eaton Bray Skateboard Park Debate

Who are you?
Me
I’m Julian Hicks and I live near to Eaton Bray park on the Nurseries and you will usually see 
me walking the village streets in a cowboy hat, just an extra pointer for you.
Tonight while I was quietly watching TV, some brave but undistinguished sole sneakily 
dropped a letter through my letter box complaining about all the things that could go wrong 
with the proposed skate-park in Eaton Bray.
A very brave thing to do, deliver those letters in the dark and conceal your identity.
Who are you? Please let us all know.
Be brave and come forward and voice your complaint in public not behind the cover of a dark 
night and an unsigned letter, or are you a nimby vampire?
But you won’t will you?
At the meeting held on the 12 Feb in the coffee tavern, I stood up and was brave enough to 
tell those present who I was and that I believe this skate park should go ahead. I noticed that 
NONE of the objectors gave their names, or stood up to be identified, but were vociferous in 
the objections.
I take issue with what you say about the park being too small for the proposed skate board 
area. It is amply big enough and currently under used I never see more than 3 people walking 
their dogs at a time, none ever appear to use the proposed area and like most dog walkers in 
most parks they walk the perimeter.
The noise levels will not be any greater than the football matches that take place in the field 
behind the park. All of the houses are far enough way for most of the sound to dissipate before 
it affects anyone.
You are making assumptions about all the points you raise. Hemel is a very large town 
compared to Eaton Bray and therefore attracts a larger crowd. Graffiti is something that can 
be overcome. Report mal-contents when you see them, as I do.
The recreational area in the Rye is, as I understand it, a social club facility donated by a 
benefactor for football, not a public area. If the skate park were to be placed there it would be 
closer to housing than in the park. 
It is not the population of Edlesborough who are asking for this but those of Eaton Bray, 
therefore the post office argument is null and void.
As for a garden area, well what do you think the vandals would do with that? Would you be 
willing to police it? If you are who I think you are then no, you haven’t the courage to face 
peers let alone the persons unknown who would most likely destroy it, but then I’m making an 
assumption here just like you are.
I will write to Andrew Selous, David Marriage and Keith James stating my support for the 
project and I hope that many others will too.
I look forward to meeting you face to face
Julian Hicks, The Nurseries, Eaton Bray
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Room Therapy... for a Fresh Start!
Clear your mind….. De-clutter your life…..Get more organised…..

A good sort through of all your things from your wardrobe to your make-up bag, from 
the kitchen cupboards to your cutlery draw, is just like therapy, it can give you such a 
boost, and can be all you need to get a hold on life again and feel in control.
With the best intentions, we can all sometimes fall into a disorganised rut in one way 
or another.  We lead such busy lives with work, family and house-keeping, and if we’re 
lucky with sport, hobbies and interests, that little by little we suddenly stop being on 
top of things. 
 It’s at this stage that frustrations creep in and arguments start, and before long your 
feeling angry with yourself and those who are supposed to be helping with the chores. 
Coming home to a mess can cause stress to you, and the whole family. Tempers erupt 
about who should be doing what, how often and when.
 Or maybe, for one reason or another, you simply cannot concentrate or build up the 
energy required and things just get worse.  You may have just come out of a relationship, 
be in bereavement, or simply have been ill and need help getting back on top of things 
again so you can move on with your life...
 “Does this sound like your life or someone you know” ?
 If so... then ‘ROOM THERAPY’ is for you. You may only need one room organising 
or you may need several. But room, by room, we come along spring clean, de-clutter 
and organise a place for everything. We can get you up to date on that ironing and 
anything else required to get your life running  smoothly again.  You may keep it going 
yourself thereafter, or in six weeks, or six months ask us to come in again. Either way 
that’s your choice. 
‘ROOM THERAPY’ is not an expensive luxury, we can assure you this will be the 
best investment you have ever made to support your well-being and gain a better 
quality of life. ‘ROOM THERAPY’ is for you, and for all the family, as we take the 
pressure off everyone so the time you have 
together is...quality time!
So whether it’s for you, or for someone 
you would like to help, call ‘ROOM 
THERAPY’ today, and get you, and your 
home back on track and find time to enjoy 
life again! 
Prices start from just £10 an hour – For 
further information and a personal quote 
Telephone: 07912 254384.

NORTHALL BAPTIST 
CHAPEL

Chapel Lane, Northall
(just beyond the speed limit signs on the 

road to Leighton Buzzard)
Everyone is welcome to our Sunday worship 
each week between 11am and 12.30pm 
including tea/coffee and time to talk together
For more information contact: Steve and Helen 
Orchard 01525 373106
There has been a Baptist Chapel in Northall for 
more than 200 years. Today we continue to seek 
to worship God, serve him in our daily lives 
and support and encourage one another in the 
difficult and the joyful times.

Edlesborough
Parish Council Meetings

3rd Thursday of every month
7.30pm Memorial Hall 

Next meeting: Thurs 16th Apr 09
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Call me
Sue Hawkins on

Whipsnade (01582) 873358
Mobile: 07774 140526

Email: design.workshop@hotmail.com
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RD ELECTRICAL
Specialising in all types of Electrical and Air

Conditioning installations including:

  Inspection and Testing  Re-wires

  Garden and security  Specialist lighting – 
  lighting  bespoke designs

  Energy efficient lighting   Kitchen and Bathroom  
    specialist

Air conditioning throughout your home
All work guaranteed.

Call Richard on:
01525 221475
07932 759680

For a no obligation quote
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Moren Associates Limited
Virtual administrative support to 
businesses & private individuals

Word processing
Spreadsheets

Desktop publishing
Presentations

Typing
and more...

Tel: 01525 229695
Email: enquiries@morenassociates.co.uk

www.morenassociates.co.uk
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JMC PEST CONTROL
Very competitive rates. Fast efficient service.
Wasps Ants Fleas Cockroaches Flies Rats Mice

Professional, discreet service.
Contracts welcome

 Tel/fax: 01582 - 471766
 Mobile:  07973 - 407027

jmcspringbank@aol.com
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PRESSURE WASHING
- Block Paving & Pattern 
  Imprinted Concrete (PIC)
  Refurbished
- Driveways / Patios / Paths
- Walls / Fences / Roofs
- Guttering / Fascias & Soffits
- Graffiti / Chewing gum removal

FULLY INSURED

EXTERIOR CLEANING
- Conservatories - Hand
  Cleaned (Inside / Outside)
- Litter / leaf collection

INTERIOR CLEANING
- Office cleaning
- Carpets & Upholstery
  (ALL STAFF PROCHEM TRAINED)
- Hard floors Refurbished 

0800 298 5883
FOR MORE INFORMATION VIEW OUR WEBSITE 

www.greatoutdoorsandin.co.uk
37 Oldhill, SW Dunstable
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All Saints, Dagnall - Services in April 2009
Sun.  5th April 9.00 am Eucharist   
 10.30 am Morning Service 
Fri. 10th April 6.00 pm Special Service for Good Friday
Easter Day
Sun. 12th April   10.30 am Family Service  
 6.00 pm Sung Eucharist
Sun. 19th April  10.30 pm Family Communion  
 6.00 pm Evening Service with Holy Communion
Sun. 26th April 10.30 am Family Service    
 6.00 pm Evening Prayer     
Sun. 3rd May 9.00 pm Eucharist
 10.30 am Morning Service    
 6.00 pm Evening Service
Sunday School meets each Sunday at 10.30 am

Energy Saving Light Bulb Myth Buster
Why use them?
Compact fluorescent light bulbs (CFLs) use 80% less electricity, save you about £3 a 
year each, and last up to 12 times longer than old fashioned tungsten bulbs.
What are they?
Think of them as compact versions of the strip lights in work places since the 1950s.
Have they improved?
You can now get all shapes and sizes, fittings and levels of brightness, including 150W 
equivalent and dimmable options. A recent blind test of 761 shoppers, found that 64% 
preferred the light from them. 
Is it better to leave them running?
No, switching them on uses the equivalent electricity as leaving them on for a few 
minutes. Most now light instantaneously.
How should I dispose of them?
Use the service your municipal tip provides for the safe disposal of fluorescent tubes.    
Is mercury an issue?
Ironically, installing CFLs ought to help reduce the need for coal-fired electricity 
production - a major cause of global mercury emissions. CFLs contain mercury - about 
5mg. Locked into its tube, this is harmless.
What should I do if I smash one?
Ventilate the room for 15 minutes. Put on your rubber gloves, brush the bits into a bag, 
seal it and drop it at the tip next time you go.  
Are tungsten bulbs banned?
No. Manufacturers have agreed to withdraw them for sale, starting with 100W this 
year, 60W in 2010 and 40W in 2011. 
Where can I find out more? 
Contact the Energy Saving Trust on 0800 512 012.
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GYM &
TONIC

WANT TO GET FIT, HAVE A
HEALTHIER LIFESTYLE & IMPROVE 

THE WAY YOU LOOK & FEEL?
The following can be provided in our

Gym in Edlesborough or in your home
* A Health & Fitness Consultation *

* Personal Training * Massage *
Ruth Anderson Dip. PT & ST,  Member of: Inst of  Sports 

Therapists & Register of  Nutritional Therapists

Tel:01525 223074 Mob:07812 163979

 

Run by Branch partners Colin & Linda, 
we offer a friendly, professional, caring 

approach to the often stressful process of 
house moving.

3 Summerleys, Edlesborough, LU6 2HR
Tel: 01525 222333

www.christopherpallet.com

Studham Lane, Dagnall,
Hertfordshire, HP4 1RH

Tel 01442 842310

Email: secretary@whipsnadeparkgolf.co.uk
Web: www.whipsnadeparkgolf.co.uk

Whipsnade Park Golf Club
Beautiful Parkland 18 hole Par 73

Golf Course, Driving Range & Short 
Game practice facilities

Memberships are available and 
societies welcome

Beginners Classes & Junior Academy
LTPD Programmes, Quick Fix &

Playing Lessons all available with our 
PGA Coaching Staff

For our neighbouring residents we are 
delighted to offer

10% Discount on 
Green Fees Or Lessons

with this Ad
Dress Code applies, bookings subject to availability and cannot be used in 

conjunction with any other promotion
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Dagnall School
A Buckinghamshire co-educational school

For 4-7 year olds

‘Dagnall School provides a happy and safe environment.  The children are always 
involved in lots of activities that make learning interesting and enjoyable.  My 

child is very happy here‛  Quote from a parent during our recent Ofsted 
inspection. (June 2008)

This is a good school.  Pupils make good progress and their personal development 
is outstanding.  Standards are well above average in reading, writing and 

mathematics (Ofsted June 2008)

 Dagnall school offers

• small classes
• a broad and interesting curriculum
• a wide range of extra curricular opportunities 
• excellent care and support
• a school that has excellent community links 

Does this sound like the kind of school you would like your child to attend?  
Then come and visit us and meet our lovely children and dedicated staff.

                          
Website  www.dagnall.bucks.sch.uk
E-mail    office@dagnall.bucks.sch.uk      Tel & Fax 01442 842473

Leadership in the Community 

2005 

Swan Awards 
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ALAN BARNARD
BUILDING
REPAIRS

ESTABLISHED 1967

NO JOB TOO SMALL
● ALTERATIONS & REPAIRS
● NEW KITCHENS & BATHROOMS
● BUILT IN WARDROBES
● PAINTING & DECORATING
● U.P.V.C FACIAS & SOFFITS
● WOOD OR U.P.V.C DOORS & 

WINDOWS
● WOODWORK

20 WELLHEAD ROAD
TOTTERNHOE, BEDS

01582 609726 & 07774 247658



61

VANSAR BLINDS
Domestic and Commercial Specialists

In All Types of Blinds and Awnings

Local Family Business est. since 1984

 ♦  Vertical    
 ♦  Venetian                         
 ♦  Rollers    
 ♦  Wood Weave   
 ♦  Roman    
 ♦  Pleated    
 ♦  Wood Venetian            
 ♦  Conservatory Blinds         
 ♦  Patio Awnings

For a Friendly & Reliable Service
Free Measuring and Quotations

Supply and Fitting
Contact Mark Allen

on
01525-220477
07711 257473

www.vansarblinds.co.uk
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Weddings  *  Birthdays  *  Anniversaries 
Funerals  *  Social Functions  *  Balloons  

Corporate Contracts  *  Fashion  Jewellery
and much more …

For all your floral requirements

Full Teleflorist member deliveries worldwide

Opening Times
 Monday – Friday 9.30 am – 4.30 pm
 Saturday 9.00 am – 1.00 pm
 Sunday closed

2 High Street, Edlesborough, Beds, LU6 2HS

Tel. 01525 221920
Email: Sam@budsofmayflorist.co.uk

OSTEOPATHY, PHYSIOTHERAPY, 
CRANIAL OSTEOPATHY, CHIROPODY/
PODIATRY, PILATES AND VARIOUS 

MASSAGE THERAPIES

Provided in our great new 
facilities by friendly, caring staff

88 Great Northern Road, 
DUNSTABLE, Beds. LU5 4BT

Tel: 01582 608400

28A High Street, LEIGHTON 
BUZZARD, Beds. LU7 1AH

Tel: 01525 372447

Also in SHEFFORD, near Hitchin

www.woodsideclinic.co.uk

WOODSIDE CLINIC
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Edlesborough Parish Council (including Edlesborough,
Dagnall and Northall) News 

New Councillor
The Council are very pleased to have co-opted Mr. Mark Wilson onto the Parish 
Council as a representative of Northall Ward.
Canon Malcolm Grant
A Retirement card has been forwarded to Malcolm and the Parish Council send him 
good wishes for the future.
Cemetery Access
All quotations have been received for the proposed new access route to the Cemetery.  
A further site meeting will take place to clarify that one of the quotations does include 
for everything that is in the specification.  Funeral Directors will be in attendance to 
ensure they are satisfied with the proposal.
Pot Holes
Buckinghamshire County Council has taken on more ‘gangs’ to deal with the potholes 
caused mainly by the recent inclement weather and are treating this as a priority 
throughout the County.
Budget
The budget was confirmed at the February Parish Council meeting.
Website
The Parish Council apologise to regular viewers of the website as due to a Server 
problem this had reverted back to 2007.  All is now up to date.
Speed Limit Review
It has been confirmed by Bucks CC that the Speed Limit Review for Area 13 will 
begin in April/May this year. The proposal to reduce the speed limit through Northall 
to 30mph is listed on the Review.
Speedwatch
The Council have agreed to purchase Speedwatch equipment if a ‘shared ownership’ 
with another Parish is not possible. 
Dog Fouling/Litter
The inexcusable behaviour of some dog owners is causing excessive dog fouling 
throughout the Public Footpaths, Rights of Way, pavements and open spaces creating 
a Health & Safety issue and making parts of some pavements unwalkable.   Further 
notices will be displayed on the Parish lamp-posts, telegraph poles etc. in an attempt to 
‘clean up’ the villages. Also the dropping of litter has increased over recent months and 
again the Council would ask that this is put in the bins provided or taken home rather 
than make the villages an eye sore.
Lin Sargeant – Clerk to Edlesborough Parish Council – Tel: 01525 220859
E-mail: parish.council.clerk@edlesborough.gov.uk  Website: www.edlesborough.gov.
uk
Edlesborough Memorial Hall Bookings can be made by telephoning Beverly Sage 
on 01525 229509
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Sheplegh Court
Nr Dartmouth, South Devon

Lovely two bedroomed apartment in 
country house set in 30 acres of gardens, 
woods and parkland. Facilities available 
include:
• Heated outdoor swimming pool with 

sun terrace and barbecue area (summer 
only)

• Conservatory overlooking the gardens 
and parklands

• All weather tennis court.
• Snooker room with full size table
• Small indoor pool, jacuzzi and sauna
Secluded position on outskirts of award 
winning village yet within 3 miles of 
beaches and Dartmouth Golf and Country 
Club. Available for weekly letting or for 
three plus days out of season.
For further details please telephone 

01525 220957 evenings and weekends

HOLIDAY LETS

Anarita Near Paphos Cyprus 
Recently built luxury villa. 10 mins from 
airport and 15 mins from Paphos town.

• Three double /twin bedrooms
• Two bathrooms
• Fully equipped kitchen
• Lounge/diner with sky tv/dvd player
• Air-con in all rooms
• Own pool and garden

Beautifully situated in Anarita village, 
with 2 tavernas, supermarket and bars

Contact Nicky 07980 735955 or 
email nicky.corehealth@virgin.net 
for brochure and details

Villa on Silver Coast
Portugal

Located in the coastal village of Foz 
do Arelho, 50 mins North of Lisbon, 
our brand new villa is a short walking 
distance to village centre, beach & 
lagoon.  

• 3 dble bedrooms, 2 en-suite, 1 bath, 
sleeps 6-8, shared pool with 3 other 
villas

• Local watersports/sailing centre, 
horse riding, golf, cultural places of 
interest

• Direct flights to Lisbon on Easyjet, 
BMI, BA,TAP

• Peak season £685/wk
• Tel: Robert 01525 378697 Email:

silvercoastvilla@ntlworld.comHOLIDAY LET

Church Humour
Ladies, don’t forget the rummage sale. 

It’s a chance to get rid of those
 things not worth keeping around the 

house. Bring your husbands.

Age Concern...
are looking for a driver to help 
on a Wednesday  (about once a 
month). It is a very rewarding 
and friendly atmosphere. 
Please contact John Plater 
on 01525 221095 if you are 
interested.



66

Barb Carpets Ltd
Flooring at its very best

----ESTABLISHED 1976----

Domestic & commercial
Samples to Home or Site

Carpets - Vinyls - Floor levelling
Karndean tiles - Carpet tiles

Guild of Master Craftsmen
A flooring company built 
on reputation over 30yrs

Call: Dave on 07850 601007
Chris on 07702 601007

Office on 01582 601007
Or find us @

www.barbcarpets.co.uk

ASTON CLINTON
INTERIORS

Kitchens, Bedrooms,
Bathrooms & Furniture

All services provided...
● Fitting
● Tiling
● Flooring
● Decorating
● Refurbishment

14 London Road, Aston Clinton, 
Bucks Tel: 01442 300695
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Professional Landscape maintenance and construction Company. 
Qualifications; National Diploma in Horticulture.

As seen on ITV            RHS medal winner
As a company we specialise in:

In fact we can create a fully tailor made package for
each and every garden.

Contact us on :
01525 221037 k.a.raylandscapers@hotmail.co.uk 07800888120

Free estimates and advice.

Tel: 01525 221037
Mob: 07800 888120 

For all of your commercial and domestic landscape requirements.

• Garden design  
• Hard landscaping    
• Soft landscaping  
• Quick impact garden makeovers

• Fencing 
• Lawn establishment               
• Lawn maintenance
• Hedge cutting  

K. A. Ray Landscapers
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TOP MARKS!
The opening paragraph from the OfSTED inspection report, after their 
October 2007 visit, said this about EBLS:

“Eaton Bray Lower is an outstanding school. It modestly evaluates itself 
as good with some outstanding areas, but it is better than this. Its self-
evaluation is correct in identifying strengths and areas for development. 
It provides an outstanding quality of education and care for its pupils and 
excellent value for money. Staff work exceptionally well in partnership with 
parents and the community for the benefit of all pupils. Pupils‛ enjoyment of 
school is impressive. The supportive parents are delighted with all aspects of 
its provision. Leadership and management are outstanding. The headteacher‛s 
vision for a school at the heart of its community is shared by the highly 
committed staff and excellent governors. This is set to become more firmly 
realised with the building of a new nursery with facilities for the local 
community and visiting professional from children‛s services.”

Please come and visit our friendly village school. Phone 01525 220468 or 
email eaton@deal.bedfordshire.gov.uk

NOW OPEN:  EBLS Nursery with extended School provision and wrap-around 
care in a modern, light, environmentally-aware building.
Please call at the school (01525 220468) to find out more.
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CBOS
ARE YOU SELF EMPLOYED

OR RUNNING A BUSINESS?

■ Complete
■ Book keeping
■ Office 
■ Support

Your one-stop shop for:

■ Book keeping
■ Payroll
■ Sales and purchase ledger
■ Management accounts
■ Credit control
■ Bank reconciliation
■ VAT returns

Contact us at:
Wingbury Courtyard, Wingrave Bucks

Tel: 01296 681969
Email: HazelReynolds@btconnect.com
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Edlesborough Cricket Club
Review of 2008
As has been usual in recent seasons, Edlesborough fielded a Saturday League 
side in Division 2 of the Morrant Four Counties League, a Sunday friendly 
side, and a Colts team in the Under 15s East section of the Aylesbury & 

District Midweek League. Unfortunately, however, fewer Sunday games than usual 
could be played because of difficulties experienced in getting a side out. Although 
a number of keen youngsters have been coming through from the Colts, retirements 
among older players meant that the Sunday captain had a constant struggle to get a 
team together. Looking forward to 2009, it would appear that the problem is likely to 
become ever more acute and could indeed come to threaten the whole future of village 
cricket. It remains an on-going puzzle that so few of the young and middle-aged men 
who must move into Edlesborough to live each year show any inclination to participate 
in cricket, though many no doubt have at least some background in the game.
The 2008 Saturday League side finished fourth in its division of ten teams, the same 
position as in 2007, winning seven matches and losing somewhat fewer during a very 
wet season in which not all fixtures could be played. Having been on the verge of 
fulfilling his obvious potential for a number of years, Jaco Jacobs finally came good 
with a vengeance, producing an outstanding season with both bat and ball. Batting in 
11 league innings, he scored 546 runs, including two centuries, and was out only five 
times, giving him an extraordinary average of nearly 110 and making him easily the 
leading batsman of any team in Division 2, as well as one of its biggest hitters. With 
his bowling he took 23 wickets at an average of 16 runs per wicket, placing him fourth 
among Division 2 wicket takers, and overall he was ranked as the leading Division 2 
player. Good support on the batting front was provided by both Andy Kight, whose 
465 runs at an average of just over 42 made him the Division’s second highest scorer, 
and by Chris Kimpton, whose 113 in an early season home victory over Stewkley was 
the club’s best league score of the year. On the bowling front, Andy Kight performed 
consistently well and Charlie Dear, only just out of the Colts, deserves special mention 
for taking a five wicket haul (5 for 30) in the home win over Mentmore.
The Sunday friendly side played only eight games, winning four, losing three and with 
one abandoned. In the abandoned away match against Bamville, Les Thorne made 
the season’s highest score of 117, and in the later home win against the same side, the 
Colts player Ali Thorne had the remarkable bowling statistics of 5 for 27. The Colts 
team had lost a lot of key players from its very successful 2007 side and found the 
going tougher in 2008, winning two games and losing four to finish fifth out of seven 
teams in its division. The team’s outstanding individual performance of the season was 
probably by Tom Howard, who took 5 wickets for 25 runs with his leg spin in the home 
win against Aylesbury.
The 2009 season
Edlesborough Cricket Club welcomes (and very much needs) new members of all 
standards and abilities for the 2009 season, which begins in late April. Adults (including 
youths from school year 11 upwards) should contact Ceri Davies (01525-221472), 
whereas Colts (school years 7-10 only please) should contact Rod Hacking (01525-
221710). The club’s home ground is on Edlesborough Green, right in the middle of the 
village, and it would be a real tragedy were cricket to begin to disappear from village 
life. Robert Prys-Jones
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Dagnall Weather Station (AONB)
We have had two seasons during February, the first 14 days “winter” with temperatures 
dropping to a low of -7.3ºc and over the 1st to the 3rd, the temperature stayed below 
zero degrees continuously for 43 hours. The chart shows rain but most of this is snow, 
the equipment only measures when the snow melts but I did measure separately a 
maximum depth of snow of 11cm.
For the second half of the month “spring” arrived where the temperatures reached 7ºc 
every day and in double figures on five days with no rain.
The Dagnall weather station is now live on the web with 15 mins updates from approx 
0800-2200 hours each day. http://myweb.tiscali.co.uk/dagnallweather.
If anyone has a question, comment or wishes to contact me please email me: 
davidgkillick@tiscali.co.uk

Weather Conditions for February 2009
Elevation: 450 ft – Latitude: 51º 50’ 13” North  - Longitude:  0º 33’ 34” West

Temperature and rain for February 2009 

Dagnall Weather Station (AONB) 

We have had two seasons during February, the first 14 days “winter” with temperatures dropping 
to a low of -7.3ºc and over the 1st to the 3rd, the temperature stayed below zero degrees 
continuously for 43 hours. The chart shows rain but most of this is snow, the equipment only 
measures when the snow melts but I did measure separately a maximum depth of snow of 11cm. 
For the second half of the month “spring” arrived where the temperatures reached 7ºc every day 
and in double figures on five days with no rain. 
The Dagnall weather station is now live on the web with 15 mins updates from approx 0800-
2200 hours each day. http://myweb.tiscali.co.uk/dagnallweather.
If anyone has a question, comment or wishes to contact me please email me: 
davidgkillick@tiscali.co.uk

Weather Conditions for February 2009 

Elevation: 450 ft – Latitude: 51� 50’ 13” North  - Longitude:  0� 33’ 34” West
High Date/Time Low Date/Time

Temperature: 12.7�c 27 Feb 12.30 - 7.3�c  3 Feb 07.30 
Mean Temperature 3.3�c
Dewpoint: 8.0�c 17 Feb 15.00 - 8.1�c  3 Feb 07.30
Humidity: 100% 2 Feb 0.30 51%   Feb 14.00 
Barometer: 1032.5 hPa 20 Feb 23.00 978.0 hPa  10 Feb 00.00 
Wind Speed 33 mph 10 Feb 04.00 Months avg.  4.9 mph 
Wind Chill: 11.1 �c 27 Feb 12.30  - 10.4�c  3 Feb 7.30 
Dominant Wind: NW

Rainfall
Rain Days:  16 Wettest Day 9 Feb 19.99 mm 0.86 ins 
Monthly Rain: Total Feb 62.20 mm 2.45 ins 
Yearly Rain: Total 2 Months 132.20 mm 5.21 ins 

Temperature and rain for February 2009  
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Cheeky Monkeys Under Five’s Playtime
We continue to welcome lots of new faces to our group.
This has been a very “messy month!”  The children have been painting, icing heart 
shaped biscuits for Valentine’s day, making sticky chocolate krispie cakes, and messing 
about with cornflour and water!  We would therefore recommend that you don’t send 
your children in their best clothes.
Due to the success of the group, and requests from parents we have decided to open 
during the Easter holidays.  We would like to clarify the opening time of 1pm, and not 
1.30pm as printed in some local newspapers.
We have all been enjoying playdough, puzzles, a farm yard, mega blocks, craft 
activities, junk modelling and chalk boards.  In addition, for the girls we have a home 
corner with buggies, kitchens, dolls and prams, and for the boys we have a lovely big 
car mat, trucks and lorries, and a workshop.  There is an enclosed baby area with soft 
toys and a reading corner with cushions and mats.  The session also includes time for a 
drink and biscuit, some singing or storytime, and we end the afternoon at 2.45pm.
Dates for your diary: on April 8th we will be holding an Easter Raffle, with some great 
chocolate prizes!  Raffle tickets will be on sale from April 1st.  We will also be making 
Easter bonnets and decorating Easter baskets (with chocolates!)  On April 22nd we 
will be sowing cress seeds.  
On April 29th we will be hosting the annual “Eve Appeal”.  This campaign supports 
the research of the Gynaecological Cancer Research Unit.  We are hosting this because 
a friend of Sarah’s named Julia was only 38 when she died and last year Sarah raised 
£400 at home.  If we can raise £1,000 we will be able to have a memory plaque for 
Julia at the research laboratory.  We hope you can help make this possible.  We will 
have some delicious cakes and biscuits for sale, as well as key rings and pin badges.  
Please come along and support this worthwhile cause. We would like to thank all those 
parents who have donated their toys, and to Eaton Bray Pre-School for the loan of 
their parachute!  In future we would like to have a “dressing up corner” so if anyone 
has anything suitable that their children no longer use, please give us a call, (contact 
details below).
If you are a parent or carer and would like 
to join our friendly group, please come 
along on a Wednesday afternoon at 1pm, 
in Eaton Bray Village Hall. Everyone is 
welcome. We charge £1.50 per adult, £1 
per child over 1, and 50p per child under 1.  
Cheeky Monkeys is run by three volunteer 
parents, Sarah, 07904 348113, Louise 
07784 165259 and Sue 01525 222387.  For 
enquiries please contact anyone of us.

Eaton Bray Village Hall 100 
Club Winners
February 2009

122 Keith Parrott  £100
10 Helen Steel  £25
96 Mary French  £25
189 Sonia Dean  £25
70 Barbara Collier  £25
Drawn on 25th February 2009 at 
The Coffee Tavern. Please direct any 
correspondence to Ross Bagni, 71 Bower 
Lane, Eaton Bray, Bedfordshire, LU6 
1RB, Telephone: 01525 221411.
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Salvation Sound...April 2009
What Is Easter ?

A holiday? - a time for celebration? New life- the birth of Spring? Is it a time for 
solemn reflection on Jesus’ death? Or joy because of His resurrection. It is all of these 
things.--
The name of Easter is derived from the name of an Anglo-Saxon goddess of the dawn. 
In the early days, bonfires were lit on the tops of hills on Easter Eve to celebrate 
the arrival of spring. Coloured eggs represent the sunlight of springtime. They are 
believed to have been introduced into Europe during the Crusades, but through the 
Lenten season of forty days, no eggs were eaten; so they were very much enjoyed on 
Easter Sunday. Myths from some ancient cultures state that the universe originated 
from inside an egg.
The children (and adults) in our days prefer chocolate eggs; along with the Easter bunny 
and chicks, they are the symbols of new life and fertility. We have family gatherings; 
eat meals together. We have special foods, the most popular being the hot cross-buns.
A new cycle of life is beginning - nature has received the signal, trees and plants 
dormant through the winter months have now the energy to break forth. Spring, the 
season of a million miracles is upon us. We too seem to wake up from a kind of 
hibernation. We begin to be more mobile, we want to tend the garden, or go for a walk. 
We want to renew our faith at this most important festival of Easter.
The Easter lily is white and the symbol of the Resurrection - the daffodil carries a star 
at the base of the flower to remind us of the Star of Bethlehem, it carries a trumpet 
to declare that Christ has risen from the dead; and the long green leaves supporting it 
represent the Sword of the Spirit.
So Spring is here --’O Lord how excellent is thy name in all the earth’ Psalm 8:1, the 
season when every Christian needs to find a place of renewal. Look into our hearts, 
deepen ant develop ourselves. The cross means many things to many people - to some 
it is just an ornament to wear around the 
neck, or attach to a lapel.
To those who love the Lord it is a reminder 
of that dark day of long ago; the agony that 
was beyond our comprehension, the horror 
that surrounded the death of Jesus. It is 
also a reminder that at the resurrection our 
Lord left the cross and pointed our way to 
heaven. He gives us quietness, hope, faith, 
and peace. So that we know as we grow 
older we will feel the glow of the love of 
God warming our very souls.
“Even to your old age I will be the same: 
when you are grey haired I will sustain 
you.” Isaiah 46 : 4. Moffatt.

The Salvation Army, Booth Place
Weekly Activities

Sunday
Sunday School 9.45-10.45am
Morning Service 11.00am
Evening Service 6.00pm
Sunday Evening (1st and 3rd each month)
Youth Group (age 12+) 7.45-9.00pm
Monday
Junior Club (age 8+) 6.30-7.45pm
Wednesday
Home League (Ladies Meeting)  2.30pm
Thursday
Baby and Toddler Group 9.30-11.30am
Thursday Evening
Young Ladies Fellowship 7.45pm
(last Thursday in every month)






